Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _June 3, 2013  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, June 3, 2013, in the 2nd floor conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, Vice Chairman, School Owner Member

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Ms. Carmel Owens, Industry Member

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Not in Attendance:

Ms. Ellen Trujillo, Industry Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting called to order

The meeting was called to order at 10:09 AM by Ms. Sisserman.

Approval of Agenda
A motion was made by Ms. Bunch to approve the agenda with one addition; Ms. Sisserman seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to approve the minutes of the May 6, 2013 meeting; Ms. Roberts seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

A motion was made by Mr. Mazza to approve the Executive Session minutes of the May 6, 2013 meeting; Ms. Owens seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

New Business

Emily Shinn – Restart Apprenticeship Request

Ms. Emily Shinn appeared before the Board to request the Board to grant her a restart of the apprentice program. Ms. Shinn explained that her original apprentice beauty culture permit was with a salon where the owner died and, shortly thereafter, the beauty salon closed. Ms. Shinn advised that the matter was exacerbated by the loss of one of her family members. Senior Attorney general Bruce Spizler advised Ms. Shinn that the regulations would allow her to restart if the Board found “good cause”; provided six months have passed since her prior apprenticeship, and she forfeits her previous training. After lengthy discussion, a motion was made by Ms. Owens, seconded by Mr. Mazza, to approve the restart for Ms. Shinn.

Brittany Massenburg- Waiver of Proof of 6 Months Employment
Ms. Brittany Massenburg appeared before the Board to request that the Board grant her a nail technician license by waiving the Board’s examination requirement based upon an examination she took in Pennsylvania. Ms. Massenburg provided a certification from the State of Pennsylvania which reflects that she only had 200 hours of training towards her nail technician’s license. The Board noted that the training requirement could be satisfied if Ms. Massenburg was able to demonstrate that she had 6 months of work experience as a nail technician in Pennsylvania. Ms. Massenburg explained that her employer, whom is also a relative, is unwilling to verify her work experience. After lengthy discussion, the Board voted that Ms. Massenburg must provide the 6 months of work experience, or she can go to an approved school to get the additional 50 hours of training in order to waive the examination requirement.
Old Business
Patrick Hayes- Prometric

Mr. Patrick Hayes, Client Services Manager for Prometric, appeared at today’s Board meeting in response to an official request made by the Board in a letter sent by the Board’s Executive Director, Robert Wood. The Board had learned of a number of alarming issues in regard to one of Prometric’s testing facilities, including Prometric not administering the “blood spill” portion on the Board’s examination,(even though the same is expressly referenced in Prometric’s “Candidate Information Bulletin”) which the Board deems to be a critical area in the examination. In response, Mr. Hayes stated that he thought that the “blood spill” portion of the examination would only be applicable if there was a cut. The Board noted its dismay at such a response; noting that there are no live models; and the candidates use mannequins. The Board was also displeased as to Mr. Hayes absence of a response in regard to the repeated, inappropriate actions of a particular “rater” at one of Prometric’s testing facilities. Finally, Board members expressed their displeasure regarding Mr. Hayes’ unpreparedness and inability to address any of the issues the Board had demanded him to be ready to address in the letter that was sent to him. Accordingly, the Board Chair directed that a letter be sent to the CEO of Prometric advising of the Board’s displeasure with Prometric’s services and the failure of its Client Services Manager, Patrick Hayes, to address these concerns.

Executive Session
On a motion made by Ms. Sisserman, seconded by Ms. Bunch, the Board voted to go into Executive Session at 11:55 AM to seek legal advice on two matters: (1) the legal consequences of not acting on an application of an owner’s permit pending a resolve of violations committed by the previous owner; and (2) the legalities attendant to the “red flagging” a beauty salon permit where the owner fails to appear at a scheduled Settlement Conference.

The Board came out of Executive Session at 12:46 PM.

Monthly Regulation Update

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised that there have been no updates to the pending regulations.

Settlement Conferences

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised that there were no settlement conferences for the month of May. 

Continued Discussion of RFP for Testing Vendor

Noting that Acting Commissioner Michael Vorgetts provided the Board with a rational basis for providing the theory portion of the examination in Spanish and Vietnamese, the Board directed that its staff note that such a provision be included in the Scope of Service portion of the RFP for a testing vendor.
Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Bunch to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Ms. Sisserman; and the meeting was adjourned at 1:30 PM.
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